Australia!

Arriving Australia the way we do is a serious matter. The customs demands a minimum of 48 hours notice before arrival which is not easy if the only means of communication is VHF and cell phones. However we sent them a warning by e-mail before we left Vanuatu and the system actually worked. Before entering Cairns we contacted the customs and quarantine by VHF but we was told to stay overnight by anchor as we were not “expected” to arrive until august 4. A passage time of 8 days from Vanuatu was a bit to fast for them. However as we arrived in the Marlin Marina following morning the welcome committee was a cruise ship worthy! One from quarantine went through whatever of food and hidden storage room, and then came two officers from customs and immigration doing the normal check in. Next group of two went along taking samples of bilge water and whatever they thought could contain germs or possible pollution. Finally the last group, three officers and a dog went sniffing through Haffiman luckily without finding anything suspicious. Finally we were cleared through and welcomed to Australia and Cairns.
And so far of what we have seen another “paradise”. Everything is clean, neat and organized. Internet at lightening speed, free swimming pool with sand beach free for everybody, FREE gas barbecues for everyone to use and best of all for Haffie, a city full of shopping possibilities!! Our closest neighbors in the marina are the Hilton and Shangri-La hotels, and only a few minutes walk to city center with all sorts of restaurants. Our first day was spent as usual with cleaning out the boat; laundry and getting used to walk on land again. The sail maker has already been here collecting all my sails and hopefully we get them back soon as we have to be in Bali at the beginning of September to meet another friend of Haffie now living in Perth. At this moment Haffie and Imran are running around in town with Haffies friend Lina (Katt) that came up from Sydney, while I was left doing “office” work trying to catch up with our photos etc. 
Our sails are back and we have spent some great days in Cairns including a visit to the zoo saying hallo to the locals: Koala and Kanga, and even Mr. Crock came out of the pond for some fresh chicken. Cairns were the first place on our trip we left “unfinished” and really a place to recommend for a holiday trip. A day trip to the Great Barrier Reef was unforgettable even if it was raining cats and dogs and blowing some 25 knots. I went on a snorkeling safari around one of the reefs for almost an hour and had the most fantastic experience.  But Bali and Haffies friend Halley is waiting. Out from Cairns and up along the coast on the inside of the reefs towards Cape York. 38 way points and 3 days and we rounded into the Torres Strait. The wind was steady from behind some 20 – 30 knots and was one of our best stages. Haffie really got work to do on her night shifts following the progress on the computer, avoiding traffic and changing courses. There are mainly two concerns sailing here in Australia, one is the numerous reefs you do not see but know are there, the other is the constant change of currents both in directions and force. We passed the Cape York with almost 3 knots a head, and doing 4,5 – 5 knots at cruising speed by engine the progress gets rather slow. From Cape York to Darwin it was 5 days almost without changing course until the final approach, and again it was a race and gamble with the currents. This time we were lucky and a little clever and passed the most critical point in the middle of the night by engine with 4,5 knots through the water and 9,5 knots over ground! At the moment we are anchored outside Darwin Yacht club at 3 meter at low tide and 10 at high tide waiting to be locked into the marina Monday morning. With our experiences and memories from Cairns we are really looking forward to our planned week stay here in Darwin!
Darwin did not have the same charm and temptations as Cairns, but we are not complaining. However after a week we are now looking forward to get on to Bali. A little confusion about cruising permits and visa will hopefully be solved as we arrive at Bali. At the moment we are waiting for our mail from Norway that seems to have been stuck somewhere and our departure have been delayed until Sept 1. 
